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Reynolds also said that while the Corvette 
was in the shop a motorcycle was being painted 
nearby. There was “a lot of overspraying,” he 
said, and a blanket that had apparently been 
draped over the Corvette did not cover the car 
completely.

 “Lots of paint was in the air,” Reynolds said. 
“I’m not sure how much of the interior was 
covered.”

To support her contention that painting had 
caused damage, Freeman showed jurors a 
black-and-white photo of the interior.

But during a later cross examination, attorney 
Eric Zueck maintained that the photo was not 
clear and failed to show any of the purported 
damage.

Lingenfelder disagreed. The give-and-
take lasted several minutes, and at one point 
Lingenfelder removed his glasses and thrust 
them in Zueck’s direction. “Here, do you need 
these?” he said.

Zueck responded that his visual acuity was 
just fine. 

The Corvette has a convertible top, and that 
if there was any damage done to the interior it 
happened later, during normal exposure to the 
elements, he said.

Jurors also heard from Claude Walker, who 
described himself as an engine builder with 
more than 30 years of experience. Shortly 
after the Corvette was released by C.A.M.S., 

Lingenfelder hoisted it into the back of his 
truck and drove it to Walker’s shop. 

Right away, Walker said he noticed that the 
wrong head gasket and the wrong harmonic 
balancer had been installed. And no steam 
holes had been drilled, he said. It also had sig-
nificant damage to the crankshaft, and oil was 
leaking from the engine, he said. That would 
have caused extreme vibration as the engine 
idled, as well as the overheating.

Jurors later heard from Mike Rodriguez, the 
co-owner of C.A.M.S. Automotive. The shop 
had been in business in Alton for 11 years until 
it closed for good on Nov. 13, 2013. He denied 
that the interior of the Corvette had been dam-
aged, adding that no one in the shop had been 
painting a motorcycle in the days the car was 
there. After the repair work was finished, he 
said he test drove the Corvette and “got it up 
to 80 a couple of times.” 

Under questioning by his attorney, Rodriguez 
said that when asked what he intended to do 
with the Corvette, Lingenfelder told him that 
wanted to take it over to Gateway Motorsports 
Park, in Madison. 

“He wanted a drag racing car,” Rodriguez 
said. 

Rodriguez said Lingenfelder had returned 
to the shop and complained about some of the 
repair work. Rodriguez said that he offered to 
try to fix them but Lingenfelder took the car 
before he had the opportunity.

The Corvette had had two other engines, he 
said. His shop did not, in fact, build that third 
engine; they simply installed an engine that 
someone else had built.

But Freeman argued that had Rodriguez done 

a bit of research he would have realized that the 
head gasket and harmonic balancer that he had 
been given were wrong for the Corvette and that 
he should not have installed them. 

In her closing arguments, Freeman asked 
that Lingenfelder be reimbursed $7,895 for the 
money he paid C.A.M.S. for the installation. In 
addition, Lingenfelder should be paid $10,000 
for what he would have had to pay to replace 
the engine and transmission, and $5,000 to fix 
the interior.

She also asked that jurors compensate him for 
the Corvette’s “depreciated fair market value.” 

“It’s like any other antique,” Freeman said. 
“The more original it is, the more value it has. It’s 
like buying a China cabinet at the antique store: 
you start replacing things on the original, and the 
value goes down.”

The value has gone down, she said, because the 
interior and the transmission were both original, 
and each needed to be replaced. 

Lingenfelder estimated the depreciated value 
at $20,000.

Finally, she asked jurors to compensate 
Lingenfelder for the time he was unable to use 
the car. He had said that he intended to drive it 
on the weekend.

“For seventeen months he was unable to 
take that car to the car show, or drive it on a 
Saturday and Sunday,” she said.

Jurors deliberated for more than an hour and 
returned with a verdict in favor of Lingenfelder. 
They agreed that he be paid $4,958.11 to cover 
“the reasonable cost of repairs and the dif-
ference in fair market value of the property 
immediately before the occurrence and its fair 
market value after the property is repaired.” 
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A research project conducted 
by professors at Southern Illinois 
University Edwardsville and Ohio 
University recently returned to earth 
aboard the SpaceX Dragon Capsule 
after spending a month in earth orbit 
on the International Space Station.

Darron Luesse, an associate pro-
fessor in the department of biological 
sciences at SIUE, together with Sarah 
Wyatt, professor in the department of 
environmental and plant biology at 
Ohio University designed the study 
to find out how zero gravity affects 
plant growth and development.

 This research, Luesse said, could 
provide new and exciting insights 
into how plants respond to a zero 
gravity environment. Like any 
organism, plants interact with their 
environment by responding to pre-
dictable sensory input. In a plant’s 
world, light indicates “up” and 
gravity indicates “down.” So what 
happens when these environmental 
cues are no longer available? Funded 
by a nearly $400,000 NASA grant, 
and access to the International Space 
Station research facilities, Luesse and 
Wyatt are about to find out.

 “It’s important to them because 
they are interested in figuring out 
how we can live in space, basically,” 
said Luesse. “NASA spends a lot of 
time and money figuring out how 
organisms exist in space, what’s dif-
ferent for them and how they adapt 
to those challenges.”

From the time a seed germinates, 

Luesse explained, until the end of a 
plant’s life, it uses gravity to make 
decisions about which direction to 
grow and how to position its branch-
es and leaves. 

“When plants are grown on the 
space station they have basically no 
information, so they end of being 
kind of confused,” he said.

But zero gravity is not the only 
challenge space presents. Gasses do 
not move as well as they do on earth. 
Plant cells use oxygen the same way 
animal cells do, to produce energy. In 
space, when the area around the roots 
becomes depleted of oxygen, the cells 
are in a very stressful situation.  

Luesse’s work focuses primarily on 
pre-launch activities. “My main job 
was to figure out how to get enough 
protein out of a tiny petri dish of 
plant seedlings to do the complicat-
ed molecular biology that we want 
to do with it,” he said. This type of 
research, he added, has only recently 
been possible thanks to new technol-
ogies that allow data to be collected 
from very small seedling samples.

To test the collected data, Luesse 
said that he plans to use a technique 
called proteomics. This involves 
grinding up the plants and analyzing 
which proteins are present and then 
counting how many of each is there. 

By comparing the protein content 
of spaceflight plants to an identical 
set grown on earth, he hopes to gain 
insight into plant growth in micro-
gravity. 

“What we’re trying to do is fig-
ure out what the plants think is 
happening to them and how they 
are responding to the stress,” he 
explained. “We can then help them 
along by changing growth conditions 
or using genetic engineering.”  

The study began nearly a year ago. 
In the first six months of the study, 
Luesse and Wyatt and their students 
spent several weeks at the Kennedy 
Space Center in Cape Canaveral, Fla., 
working directly with NASA engi-
neers to plan the trip for the approx-
imately 18,000 plant seeds that went 
to the space station. The lucky plant, 
Arabidopsis thaliana, doesn’t get 
much love in gardens or on dinner 
tables, but is a popular organism for 
research because of its small size and 
short life cycle. 

The experiment finally launched 
into space aboard the SpaceX Dragon 
on Jan. 10.  After docking with the 
space station, the seeds were trans-
ferred to room temperature and 
allowed to grow for three days while 
orbiting earth.  After the third day, 
astronauts placed the petri dishes 
into a freezer where they remained 
until they returned to earth on Feb 10.

At the same time that the plant 
seeds were germinating in outer 
space, an identical package of seeds 

was germinated at the Kennedy 
Space Center. The seeds were treat-
ed identically in every way, except 
for the removal of gravity. This set 
of plants will offer a comparison 
to the spaceflight group, allowing 
researchers to differentiate the pro-
teins plants use on a daily basis 
from the ones that they specially 
employed in space.

Now that the plants have returned 
to earth, the real fun begins, Luesse 
said. He and Wyatt will complete 
the proteomic analysis and then 
begin to analyze the most interest-
ing plant candidates. The results of 
their experiment will inform plant 
researchers about how plants sense 
and respond to gravity, and could 
provide new insights into how 
plants can be grown during space 
flight in the future. 

“I’m really excited to get back the 
results of the analysis,” Luesse said. 
“There are a lot of cool things that 
could come out of this. The most 
obvious is that it may help us do a 
better job of growing plants in space, 
which will be a critical component of 
any long-term manned space flight. 
However, we also hope to see some 
earth-based benefits. By understand-
ing how plants use gravity to deter-
mine their body plan, it’s possible 
we could use this information to 
alter agricultural practices. If we can 
get plants to grow up instead of out, 
it may be possible to increase the 
total output per acre.” 

SIUE plant growth research returns to earth
David Duvernell
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Dr. Darron Luesse in his lab.
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What this means for the average resident is that Edwardsville is a vibrant, 
growing community.

“It kind of goes with the message from our Business Forecast Breakfast. It 
shows that Edwardsville is growing. We are a popular place to live. It shows 
good growth out at the university,” Patton said. 

Harr added with the increased population helps attract businesses to the 
community.

“We know that it’s extremely important for a lot of these retailers to know 
how many rooftops there are in a market area. So it certainly helps when you 
factor that number in,” Harr said. 

Projected cost of the special census is $100,000, although the final bill has 
not been received.

Even with this cost, Patton said it was well worth the initial invest-
ment.

“You have to roll the dice a little bit when you look at these proposals: 
Should we spend the money? Do you think we’re going to get a better total? 
We had a good feeling about adding maybe 1,000 to 1,500. Even at that 
number we thought it would be a worthwhile effort. Knowing that the pop-
ulation of the Enclaves was at the 900 range, it gave us a lot of comfort going 
forward,” Patton said.

The benefit goes beyond just the residents of the city but to the students 
who live on the campus who helped contribute to the increase in population 
and will also reap the benefits of the increase.

“When you really got out to the university and counted the students and 
the direct benefit is we are investing in another fire station out on the SIUE 
campus for the safety of those students. That’s a major expense and a major 
endeavor. So, the good news is by counting the population base correctly at 
the campus, we’re getting additional funds to help offset the cost of that new 
facility,” Patton said. 

Patton thanked all of those who assisted in getting the count completed 
including: City Planner Scott Hanson, SIUE for the support from the housing 
staff, SIUE Chancellor Julie Furst-Bowe, Vice Chancellor of Student Affairs 
Narbeth Emmanuel, SIUE Director of University Housing Mike Schultz and 
President of Enclave Capital Management Corey Wenzel.

The city will receive the additional funds until the next decennial census is 
completed in 2020.
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In 1969, Guthrie’s folk song was made into a film, “Alice’s Restaurant,” 
and it was co-written and directed by Arthur Penn. The movie stars Guthrie 
as himself.

Over the last five decades Guthrie has toured throughout North America, 
Europe, Asia, Africa and Australia.  He’s had a multitude of worldwide 
tours including An American Scrapbook that was performed with symphony 
orchestras, The Guthrie Legacy Tours with various family members, Boys 
Night Out Tour with his son Abe Guthrie and grandson Krishna, and The 
Guthrie Family Reunion Tour in 2012.  The Centennial celebration tour ended 
in May 2014 but interspersed among all the tours of the past decade was the 
recurring “Arlo Guthrie Solo Reunion Tour – Together At Last.”  The most 
recent version of this solo tour ran from June, 2014, to November, 2014 ,which 
gave Guthrie just a small break before the “Alice Restaurant 50th Anniversary 
Tour” began in January of this year.

As his online biography points out, “with songs like 'Alice’s Restaurant,' 
too long for radio airplay; 'Coming into Los Angeles,' banned from many 
radio stations (but a favorite at the 1969 Woodstock Festival); and the defin-
itive rendition of Steve Goodman’s 'City of New Orleans,' Guthrie was no 
one-hit-wonder.  An artist of international stature, he has never had a hit in 
the usual sense. He has usually preferred to walk to his own beat rather than 
march in step to the drum of popular culture.”

This natural-born storyteller is also an accomplished musician and plays 
not only the piano, both six and twelve-string guitars, and a harmonica, but 
a dozen other instruments.

In addition to his artistic pursuits, Guthrie is involved in various communi-
ty projects.  “In 1991, he purchased the old Trinity Church near Stockbridge, 
MA, which is now home to The Guthrie Center, named for his parents, and 
The Guthrie Foundation,” his website states.  “The Guthrie Center is a not-
for-profit interfaith church foundation dedicated to providing a wide range 
of local and international services. The Guthrie Foundation is a separate not-
for-profit educational organization that addresses issues such as the environ-
ment, health care, cultural preservation and educational exchange. In 2009, 
Arlo was awarded the ASCAP Foundation Champion award for making a 
difference through social action on behalf of worthwhile causes and demon-
strating exceptional efforts in humanitarianism.”

Guthrie’s “Alice’s Restaurant 50th Anniversary Tour” performance at SIUE 
on March 7 will feature Guthrie’s band which includes Terry Hall (drums), 
Bobby Sweet (guitar, vocals) and his son Abe Guthrie (keyboards).  The show 
will be curated with a special multimedia presentation featuring previously 
unseen images from the Guthrie archives.

For tickets and information, visit the SIUE Morris University Center 
Welcome Desk, artsandissues.com or call  (618) 650-5774.  

The Arts & Issues series brings artistic excellence to the SIUE campus 
through an eclectic blend of speakers and performers. For more than 30 years, 
SIUE’s Arts & Issues series has showcased some of the world’s finest artists. 
Each season, thought-provoking speakers inspire and entertain people of all 
ages and backgrounds. Thanks to the underwriting of SIUE, corporations, 
foundations and individual donors, tickets are often highly discounted. 
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After an extensive nation-
wide search, TheBANK of 
Edwardsville announced that 
Kevin Powers has been select-
ed to serve as its next presi-
dent and CEO. Powers, a highly 
successful banker and banking 
executive for the past 35 years, 
was unanimously approved by 
TheBANK of Edwardsville’s 
Board of Directors during its Feb. 
18 meeting.

“Speaking on behalf of our 
board of directors, I am pleased 
to announce that Kevin Powers 
has been selected as the 13th 
president and CEO of TheBANK 
of Edwardsville,” said Robert 
Plummer, chairman of TheBANK 
of Edwardsville’s Board of 
Directors. “We’re confident that 
Kevin will not only continue the 
dedication to our core values of 
tradition, innovation and com-
munity service, but will in fact 
build upon those beliefs which 
have made us the leading com-
munity bank in the region. His 
extensive background in bank-
ing, and the success he’s earned 
in every area of the industry, will 
make him a tremendous asset to 
TheBANK.”

 Powers, 59, and a native of 
Grand Forks, North Dakota, who 
helped build Bremer Financial 
Corp. into a regional power in 
Minnesota and North Dakota, 
said he’s excited about the oppor-
tunity to help lead TheBANK 
into the future.

 “I did a lot of research on 
TheBANK of Edwardsville and 
found an institution with an 

incredibly rich, 147-year history 
and a culture and values that 
are closely aligned with mine. 
I also found a very stable, safe 
and strong financial institution 
with a reputation of customer 
and community service second to 
none in the area,” Powers said. 
“I’m thrilled to have been offered 
this opportunity with TheBANK 
of Edwardsville and I couldn’t be 
more excited about joining such 
a great team. I look forward to 
helping TheBANK continue to 
grow and prosper.”

 A graduate of the University of 
North Dakota with a Bachelor ’s 
Degree in Economics, Powers 
began his banking career in 1979 
at First Bank (U.S. Bank) in Edina, 
Minn., where he worked his way 
up to business banking manager 
before accepting a position as 
senior vice president and busi-

ness banking manager at Bremer 
Bank in Brainerd, Minn., in 1991.

 Following an independent 
bank acquisition by Bremer Bank 
in Grand Forks, Powers moved 
back home in 1993 to manage 
all aspects of the new location 
for the bank.  Powers’ success in 
North Dakota prompted Bremer 
to expand in the state with a 
charter in the Fargo/Moorhead 
area, where he was named pres-
ident and CEO.  As president, 
Powers opened four offices in the 
market and turned the start-up 
operation into a highly success-
ful venture with assets growing 
to $1.6 billion and 15 branches 
throughout North Dakota and 
northwest Minnesota.

 Powers was named West 
Region president in 2004, and 
in 2010, was promoted to group 
president of the West Region, 
with the added duties as CEO 
of Bremer ’s Twin Cities char-
ter from 2010 to 2012. He most 
recently served as group pres-
ident of Bremer’s West Region 
prior to his selection as presi-
dent and CEO of TheBANK of 
Edwardsville.

Overall, Powers has spent more 
than 20 of his 35 years in banking 
as a president at Bremer, and 
was an integral part in helping 
Bremer Financial grow to more 
than $9 billion in assets with 
over 100 locations throughout 
North Dakota, Minnesota and 
Wisconsin.

According to William 
Alexander, executive vice pres-
ident at TheBANK, that expe-
rience and track record of suc-
cess, along with his energetic 
approach and leadership style, 
make Powers a perfect fit for 
TheBANK. 

“Kevin is a proven leader in 
our industry who has a tremen-
dous track record of growing mar-
ket share, revenue, earnings, and 

shareholder value in a safe and 
sound manner within the region-
al community banking model,” 
Alexander said. “That success, 
coupled with his personality, 
energy and management experi-
ence and style, will be an excellent 
complement to TheBANK.”

 Powers and his wife, Jean, have 
three grown children. He will 
begin his duties with TheBANK 
on March 2 and is currently relo-
cating to the Edwardsville area.

 Powers replaces Tom Holloway, 
who will have served as presi-
dent and CEO for 10 years before 
announcing his upcoming retire-
ment.  Under Holloway’s leader-
ship, TheBANK grew from 14 to 
18 locations while its assets have 
grown each year, rising from just 
over $1 billion in 2005 to nearly 
$1.7 billion today.

Kay Cassens, a director of 
TheBANK and its holding com-
pany, THE BANC ED CORP., and 
daughter of late, longtime direc-
tor and chairman of the board, 
Albert Cassens, joined direc-
tor Michael Cassens and Mark 
Shashek, chairman of THE BANC 
ED CORP., in releasing a state-
ment on behalf of the entire board 
and Cassens family, stating: “We 
look forward to welcoming Kevin 
Powers and his vision for the 
future, and are very thankful to 
Tom Holloway for his successful 
tenure of leadership and stew-
ardship at TheBANK.”

Plummer also praised Holloway 
for his decade of dedicated ser-
vice.

 “Tom has been a great leader 
and a tremendous asset, helping 
guide TheBANK of Edwardsville 
to stable and continuous earn-
ings during the past 10 years,” 
he said. “He served TheBANK 
and the local communities with 
honor and distinction, and we 
wish him nothing but the best in 
his retirement.”

TheBANK names Powers to CEO post
North Dakota 
native to replace 
retiring Holloway

Powers


